THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Special Meeting – January 7, 2010
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a special meeting in the School Board Room on January 7, 2010, at approximately 5:51 p.m.

PRESENT:
MR.  TROY INGERSOLL, Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 5




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 4




DR.  JOHN CARVELLI





Member Residing in District No. 3




MS.  CAROL A. HILSON





Member Residing in District No. 2




DR.  JUDI MILLER





Member Residing in District No. 1

ALSO PRESENT:
MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent




MS.  MOLLY ROTTINGHAUS, Attorney





(represented Daniel B. Harrell, School Board Attorney)
Consideration of Approval of Non-Binding Memorandum of Understanding with Florida Department of Education Regarding Race To The Top (RTTT) Potential Funding
Chairman Ingersoll called the meeting to order and led the Pledge of Allegiance.  He then stated the purpose of the meeting was to consider approval of a non-binding Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with the Florida Department of Education regarding Race To The Top (RTTT) potential funding.

In a letter to District Superintendents dated December 21, 2009, State Commissioner Eric Smith clarified some "frequently asked questions" regarding a district's implementation of elements contained in a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU).  It stated in the MOU that,  "An award of RTTT grant funds would position the FLDOE to weave a common core of rigorous standards and assessments into a pioneering data system that will serve as a foundation to attract, retain, and support top notch teachers and school leaders who will, in turn, improve student achievement in Florida's schools.  By entering into this "MOU", local education agencies will indicate their commitment to these principles and their ability to ensure that these principles are implemented through their LEA plan...an agreement was to be entered into between the Florida Department of Education (FLDOE) and the School Board.  The purpose of this agreement was to establish a framework of collaboration, as well as articulate specific roles and responsibilities in support of the FLDOE in its implementation of an approved RTTT grant application.  In order to participate, the Board must agree to implement all applicable portions of the State Plan, submit a statement of intent to participate by December 18, 2009, and return the executed MOU on or before January 12, 2010.

Superintendent Lannon began his comments by pointing out that the MOU was the only item the Board was being asked to consider.  Participation in the US Department of Education's (USDOE) "Race To The Top" (RTTT) grant totaling $4 billion dollars in funding was at stake.  The Florida Department of Education (FLDOE) believed the state had a positive chance to be able to win part of the grant money.  Somewhere between 8 and 15 states anticipated being declared participants.  The state established January 12, 2010 as the deadline for school districts to file the MOU if they intended to create a local plan to implement the state plan.
While there was a great deal yet to be clearly defined in the state plan, Mr. Lannon said he felt there was the potential for some really good educational things to come forward for the system and for boys and girls.  It could mean $7 million to the district over a four year period.  There was one chance to be part of it and that was by submitting a signed MOU.  The preferred method was to add the signatures of the Board Chair, local CTA President, and Superintendent to the MOU.  It could go forward with two of the three signatures--the only one that could be omitted was that of the union.  By signing the MOU, the Board would be committing to a good faith effort to study the Florida plan, to take a look at what a St. Lucie County School District plan would look like, and to work with union partners in order to be able to do that, because collective bargaining agreements were part of the process.  Should some components be found unacceptable across the board after final definitions are reviewed, states can withdraw at a later date without penalty with the caveat that any anticipated monies coming from RTTT would not be received--those dollars would be redistributed to districts that stay in the process. 
Superintendent Lannon said he would be recommending the Board approve the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with the Florida Department of Education in time to meet the state-imposed deadline of January 12, 2010.   Mr. Lannon explained that he saw no reason not to recommend approval since there was possibly much to gain and little to lose in furthering joint exploration.  The MOU was to ensure that the district qualified for the funds if it reached agreement with the unions.


Action:

The Superintendent recommended the Board direct the Chairman




and Superintendent to execute the Memorandum of Understanding




and seek the signature of CTA President, but in any case, move




forward to submit the MOU to the FLDOE prior to the January 12,




2010 deadline (Carvelli/Miller/Carried 5-0).  

Discussion:  Prior to stating the question, Chairman Ingersoll called on three unscheduled speakers who had asked to address the Board.  Ms. Vanessa Tillman, President of CTA/CU,  Mrs. Terri Pinney, community member, and Mrs. Vicki Rodriguez, Vice President of CTA/CU, each presented rationale as to why board members should vote no on the Superintendent's recommendation.  Individual board members also stated their opinion on the recommendation.  Members said they did not necessarily disagree with some of the unscheduled speakers' comments, however, there was consensus that the Superintendent needed to be at the table to hear the conversation so that the Board would have enough information to determine if it wanted to move forward or walk away.  
Discussion ended and Chairman Ingersoll adjourned the January 7, 2010 special meeting at approximately 6:30 p.m.
